MARCH 18, 2008 PLANNING COMMISSION MINUTES

a.
Public Hearing and Action on Mercedes Benz Planned Project Site Plan, 3.12 acres, 3953 Research Park Drive.  A proposal to construct three additions totaling 6,663 square feet – Staff Recommendation:  Approval

Cheng explained the proposal and showed photographs of the property.
Stephan Manger, CEO of Mercedes Benz, explained why they wanted to invest money in this facility.  He said they were looking forward to the years ahead and the challenges involved with hybrid and other future projects.  He said their headquarters were in Los Angeles, but they recognized the importance of making investments in other areas to fulfill development needs and abilities.

Brett LaVanway, of Boss Engineering, representing the petitioner, thanked staff for the work they had done on this project.  He said he, the petitioner, and other representatives of the petitioner were available to answer questions.  

Noting no further speakers, Pratt declared the public hearing closed.

Moved by Carlberg, seconded by Borum, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the Mercedes Benz Planned Project Site Plan, with proposed modifications to the front setback requirements of Chapter 55 (Zoning ordinance), Section 5:42, and subject to maintaining a minimum usable open space of 40 percent.

Potts stated that this was a situation where the building already existed and its proposed expansion was reasonably placed within the existing zoning.  She thought the expansion of this business was a public benefit, stating that she was glad to hear that the company would be staying in this location.  She thought the slight irregularities were minor and would have no negative impact.

Emaus asked if the reason for the additional curb cut was to access the parking that would now be split by the warehouse addition.  He asked if this were necessary because of the extensive detention at the back and the inability to extend over the detention.  He asked if the detention area was much more than what was necessary for the impervious surface on the site.

Cheng stated that there was a connection between the two parking areas through the warehouse addition, although it was not a public connection.  He said this site was limited by the rear setback and the detention area, so it would be difficult to place the expansion any further to the east.

LaVanway stated that the detention basin itself was pre-existing and was in a very natural state.  It took up almost a third of the eastern portion of the property, he said.  He also stated that the detention area was designed for a 100-year storm and that there was no excess capacity available.

Emaus did not think the second curb cut would be a problem given the low amount of traffic.

Pratt confirmed with staff that this proposal involved the planned project process to avoid setting a precedent of putting the Zoning Board of Appeals in a position of granting a variance.  He thought there was justification for locking in the open space, noting that 40 percent was a great upgrade of open space.  It appeared that the petitioner could do everything that was proposed without a planned project, but that the planned project allowed the petitioner to follow some of the City’s goals.  He did not object to a planned project in this area with the public benefit.

Cheng stated that staff guided the petitioner toward the planned project, noting that the petitioner originally requested a variance from the Zoning Board of Appeals.

A vote on the motion showed:



YEAS:
Borum, Carlberg, Emaus, Mahler, Potts, Pratt, Westphal



NAYS:
None



ABSENT:
Bona, Lowenstein

Motion carried.
